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BETWEEN HISTORY AND GEOGRAPHY: AUSTRALIAN AMBIVALENCE AND PACIFIC ASIA

Contemporary Australia's belated attempts to exploit its geographic
position on the edge of Asia and anticipate the Pacific Century have
precipitated deep domestic introspection about the nation's history and
identity.  Not until the 1960s, as the UK signalled its retreat into the
European Union, was Australia's imperial imagination seriously fractured -
even if security concerns in the Pacific had since the late 19th century
sharpened local 'race' nationalism and prompted calls for protection by the
United States as well as Britain.  While never simply a docile transplanted
outpost of Empire (a new Britannia), Federated Australia seldom spoke with
a distinctive voice on the international stage.  Ties of culture and
community anchored it securely to Britain and Empire.  Writing in 1955 of a
"curious paradox" in Australian nationalism, a British official observed
that "Australians combine a determined claim to 'independence', an
insistence on being allowed to think and act for themselves, with a sense
of need to be assured of the continuance of an almost paternal relationship
between the United Kingdom and Australia, which may seem much more
appropriate to the days before dominion status." These contradictions in
'White Australia's' nationalism were dulled by decolonisation and regional
conflict.  But they were not extinguished as post-war Australia, however
reluctantly, turned its international gaze to the Asia-Pacific and
anxiously sought protection from its new friend the United States.  For
Protestant Australians, if not for those of Irish-Catholic background, the
ideological and sentimental bonds of Empire dissolved slowly.  Until the
late 1960s with the end of 'White Australia' and Britain's withdrawal from
East of Suez, many Australians continued to share what Russell Ward and
others have described as a "dual identity."  "For most, but not all people,
national and imperial patriotism were complementary, not contradictory" he
concluded.

Despite its social transformation under waves of post-war migrants from
Europe and Asia, and its assumed identity as a multicultural nation,
Australia's historical and cultural ties remained barriers to its
engagement with the economies, states and peoples of Pacific-Asia.  Its
quest for more integrated and reciprocal relationships with the region was
complicated in every field by the nature and legacies of its links with
Europe - with both the Old World Empire of Great Britain and the New World
power of the United States.

This paper explores the contests which have shaped Australia's changing
national identities and place in the world.  It traces the trajectory of
Anglo-Australia's  efforts to reconcile its history as a European
settler-society with its geographic location on the edge of Asia.
Particular attention is given to the ambiguities inherent in 'White
Australia's' desire to reconcile its strategic and economic needs with
perceived cultural and social differences separating it from the peoples of
the diverse Pacific region.  Domestic contests shaped by self-interest and
sentiment were played out in an international context.  Thus, particular
attention is given to transitions in the Pacific region which flowed from
decolonisation, the end of the Cold War, the rise of East Asia, and the
increased role of political economy in international affairs.  And, it
argues, fundamental domestic changes, most notably in immigration reform
and policies celebrating multiculturalism, both reflected and conditioned
the nation's efforts to distance itself from its Anglo-European past.
These changes foreshadowed a more tolerant openness to peoples, ideas and
cultures from Pacific-Asia - although many Australians remained reluctant
to embrace the nation's changing social mix and self-conscious efforts to



'engage' with the region.

Any analysis of European Australia's expanding interactions with
Pacific-Asia must recognise that all relationships were simultaneously
embedded in various western cultural constructs about the region and its
peoples.  These ideas reflected Eurocentric assumptions and discourses
which were disrupted but not erased by decolonisation or economic
modernisation.  As Arif Dirlik cautions: "In a fundamental sense, there is
no Pacific region that is an 'objective' given, but only a competing set of
ideational constructs that project upon a certain location upon the globe
the imperatives of interest, power, or vision of these
historically-produced relationships." Furthermore, to speak of Pacific-Asia
(or the larger Asia-Pacific) as do many western political discourses, is
not to imply that the vast region is uniform or cohesive.  Indeed cultural
diversity and uneven development - both within individual states and across
the region - are arguably its defining features.  The rapid economic
transformation of some sectors of the region's economy should not obscure a
recognition of these differences.  Diversity, both historical and
contemporary is reflected in different colonial pasts; in varied
ethnicities and religious traditions; in different economic systems; in
deep divisions within all states between rich and poor, rural and urban,
male and female, traditional and cosmopolitan classes and in differences
between developing economic sectors and fast-growing so-called developing
economies.  Nor can it be assumed - despite the optimistic assertions of
Western proponents of the 'Pacific Century' - that rapid economic growth
will necessarily bring increased cohesion, uniformity or predicability to
the region.

Changing Regional Context
The decision of the diverse Australian colonies to federate in 1901 was
taken amidst mounting fears about "new awakening Asia".  The small
overwhelmingly British population of the six colonies was always deeply
conscious of its tenuous occupation of the vast Australian land mass.
Equally it was determined, as the infamous motto of The Bulletin magazine
proclaimed, to keep the new nation homogenous and 'white' - a bastion of
European civilization, uncontaminated by the "immense population" to its
north.  Reflecting these preoccupations the first significant Act passed by
the new Commonwealth government restricted entry to Australia by so-called
coloured races of Asia and Africa.  It was not significantly modified until
1966.

At the beginning of the twentieth century Japan's international
restlessness, coupled with fear of China and the Chinese, intensified
Australia's feelings of strategic isolation.  Prime Minister Alfred
Deakin's words expressed this concern at the time of the Russian-Japanese
War.  Australia can no longer "depend on its isolation for security," he
stated, "it needs to take new steps to guarantee its defence from the
'hordes of Asia'".  In the face of Asia's "awakening", Australian race
consciousness was easily generalised to embrace that other powerful
European state with British origins, the United States.  With rapprochement
between the UK and Japan in 1902 and a reduced British fleet in the Far
East, Australia's quest for a friendly American presence in the Pacific
intensified.  If some believed the Anglo-Japanese alliance had removed a
threat to British imperial interests in the Pacific, others were convinced
that it foreshadowed Britain's declining commitment to the region.  As
Deakin advised the Colonial Secretary, "the closer the alliance" between
Australia and the US "the better, for although I am fully alive to the many
objectionable features of their political life, after all they are nearest
to us in blood and in social, religious and even political developments."
Racist fears and feelings of strategic vulnerability were found in the
outlook of most in the new nation.  The magazine Lone Hand betrayed these



enduring uncertainties when it proclaimed: "Against the two white peoples
with important establishments in the Pacific - the United States and
Australia - are arrayed millions of brown men, ambitious and arrogant in
Asia for more than 400 years." Just as commentators in the 1990s spoke
optimistically of the Pacific Century, so in the 1890s many anticipated
that their nation would share in the so-called American Century.  And for
race patriots, like the British writer W. T. Stead, the impending
"Americanization of the world" was to be welcomed as it "would ensure the
continued triumph of the Anglo-Saxon race".

Throughout most of the twentieth century Australian society remained
overwhelmingly Anglo-Irish in origin and defiantly 'white'.  Yet
traditional ties to Britain and Europe could not compensate for regional
isolation.  Gradually, Britain's military decline and retreat into Europe
nurtured in Australia an expanding strategic relationship with the United
States and, more hesitantly, an economic reorientation towards the Asian
Pacific.  Developments in World War II foreshadowed Britain's retreat from
its vast imperial reach.  However the end of conflict did not immediately
precipitate a rupture in its relationships with its white Dominions.  As a
surprising number of scholars have demonstrated, during "the initial
post-1945 period, Australia's external relations remained overwhelmingly
oriented towards Britain."  War in the Pacific did not constitute a
decisive turning point in Australia's external relationships.  Yet it did
reinforce local racial anxieties.  And as Japan's defeat was followed by
the rise of Asian communism, these deep-seated fears were exacerbated by
ideological preoccupations.  At the same time the efforts of successive
governments, both Labor and Liberal, delayed but could not avert a broad
realignment of Australia's policies.  Throughout the 1950s and 1960s events
in Asia and military relationships with the US assumed centre stage.  The
rhetoric and symbols which sustained links to the 'mother country' were not
extinguished, but against a background of war and instability in South-East
Asia the realignment of Australian foreign policy quickened.

War in the Pacific in the 1940s, followed by Cold War confrontations in Asia
, especially Korea and Vietnam, drew Australia militarily into the region.
Its involvement in Asia continued to be shaped by extreme, often
exaggerated security concerns.  Its understanding of Asia, as nations in
the region strove to decolonize, remained shallow and anxious, fed
increasingly by Washington's perceptions and policies.  At the same time
the residual ties of Empire and race nationalism continued to distort
Australia's efforts to engage with the emerging nations to its 'near north'

Most Australians now welcomed the US as their protector in a volatile
region; but as the Sydney Morning Herald protested in 1951 during
negotiations over ANZUS: this implied "no weakening of the Commonwealth
bond, nor any turning away from Britain."  The fall of Singapore and
bombing of Darwin in the early days of the Pacific War, and later
decolonization in Asia, dented but did not destroy the illusion of an
imperial umbrella under which 'White Australia' could shelter.  "We draw
our main strength not from eight million of our own population," Richard
Casey, Foreign Minister in Menzies's government, claimed "but from the fact
that we are a member of a great cooperative society: the British race, of
which the senior partner is our mother country Great Britain."  Although
Australian conservatives were anxious to negotiate a formal alliance with
their potential new Pacific friend, the US, royal visits, royal honours and
celebrations of Empire remained linchpins of public life in the Menzies
years.  Even in the late 1960s, almost two decades after ANZUS as
Australian troops fought alongside Americans in Vietnam, it was not
uncommon for prominent Australians to announce, as did a former ambassador
to Washington, Sir James Plimsoll, that "we do not see our United States



relationship as a threat to British relationships." Such assertions could
not conceal the drift away from Great Britain.  However, this realignment
was much slower and more complex than historians have sometimes assumed.
Post-war Australian governments were reluctant to accept that their
nation's future would be defined by developments in the  Asia-Pacific
rather than by ties to Europe and Empire.

>From stalemate in Korea to defeat in Vietnam, Australia joined the USA in a
protracted struggle to contain communism, and nationalism, in Asia.  To the
Cold Warriors in Washington and Canberra, peasant nationalism had become
merely a euphemism for communist subversion.  In Australia, deep-rooted
anxieties about Asian expansion and 'racial contamination' were now mixed
with ideological alarm over the growth of communism in what came to be
called the 'Near North'.  The Menzies government, along with most
Australians, understood communism as a monolithic movement that had spread
from the USSR to Eastern Europe, China and the wider Asian region.
Communities once obscure to Western interests, notably Laos, Cambodia and
Vietnam, were interpreted as precarious strategic 'dominoes' by Australian
officials now locked into the ideological imperatives of the Cold War.
Justifying his government's decision to send troops to Vietnam, Menzies
echoed this familiar argument.  "The takeover of South Vietnam would be a
direct military threat to Australia and all the countries of South and
South-East Asia", he said." Should one "domino" fall, all the others would
topple in quick succession.

Even as it rushed to join the US in Vietnam, Australia's wider
relationships with Asia were increasingly complex and distant from the
divisive formulations of the Cold War.  On the eve of the election of an
unorthodox Labor government under Prime Minister Gough Whitlam, Australia's
rapidly growing trade with Japan, loss of traditional markets in Europe,
and re-evaluation of domestic policies on the sensitive issues of
immigration and Aboriginal affairs foreshadowed a reorientation in
Australian foreign policies.  Under Labor (1972-1975) especially, the
alliance with Washington was exposed to new tensions as Canberra searched
for a more independent role in global affairs, anticipated US policy by reco
gnizing the People's Republic of China, and immediately withdrew
Australia's troops from Vietnam.  Canberra's strident independence was
short-lived, as the Whitlam administration was replaced by the conservative
coalition government during the constitutional crisis of 1975.  However, as
superpower rivalries thawed, and economics challenged security as the
central preoccupation in foreign policy, Australian governments, notably
those led by Fraser, Hawke and Keating, did pursue more diverse and
consistently independent initiatives abroad.  Indeed, after the defeat of
the USA in Vietnam and promulgation of the Nixon Doctrine at the end of the
1960s, both sides in Australian politics grudgingly accepted that the
nation must take greater responsibility for its own affairs, and that it
must re-evaluate the implications of its policies for relationships with
states in Pacific-Asia.

Australia's positive reorientation towards Asia was realized slowly.  In
1964 the Minister for External Affairs claimed, in words which were to be
frequently echoed as the nation negotiated its new future: "Friendship with
Asia, reciprocal trade, closer cultural relations and a clearer
understanding of Asia and its people are in the forefront of Australian
policy." Beginning in 1966 the 'White Australia' policy was progressively
dismantled.  In 1972 Australian troops were withdrawn abruptly from
Vietnam, and Prime Minister Whitlam could speak with some justification of
the "withering away of xenophobia, isolationism, and racism".  No longer
would insulated Australian leaders speak publicly of "the riddles of the
inscrutable East", as had the then Treasurer, later Prime Minister, William
McMahon a few years earlier.  On an official level at least, Australian



perceptions of Asia became more nuanced, its policies more pragmatic, its
regional expectations more optimistic.  As Richard Woolcott wrote,
Australia's international policies and the assumption on which they rested
had reached a fundamental turning point:
What is happening is simply that the world around us has changed and we are
responding to these changes....[I]t was one thing for the Australian
Government of the day to base a policy in Asia in the fifties on the
containment of China and implacable anti-communism, when the United States
was so doing, when the Korean War was being fought and when the French
were still fighting in Indo-China.  But two decades later... such a basis
was completely outmoded....The approach is now less ideological and less
militarily oriented.
Australian government policies in the region were now more cooperative and
reciprocal, constructed increasingly around a recognition that economic
considerations obliged it to adapt flexibly to the new realities of its
region.  Given these long-overdue policy changes neither racial
exclusiveness nor close identification with British or American power could
be consistently sustained.  These policies also recognised that Australia's
long-term interests lay in embracing non-racial definitions of citizenship,
while no longer privileging Anglo-Australian culture or traditions in
foreign or domestic politics.

Towards Asia: Immigration Reform
Throughout much of the twentieth century Australian society remained
overwhelmingly Anglo-Irish in origin, and defiantly 'white'.  Yet even as
it clung to Empire, newly federated Australia constantly looked across the
Pacific for US support against the uncertainties of Asia.  During 1907-08,
Prime Minister Alfred Deakin proposed "an extension of the Monroe Doctrine"
to help secure Australia's sovereignty.  The magazine Lone Hand betrayed
Australia's enduring racist anxieties when it proclaimed: "Against the two
white peoples with important establishments in the Pacific-the United
States and Australia-are arrayed millions of brown men, ambitious and
arrogant in Asia for more than 400 years."  Just as Australian politicians
and commentators in the 1990s spoke optimistically of the so-called Pacific
Century, so from the 1890s many anticipated and hoped their nation would
share in the so-called American Century.  And for race patriots, like W.T.
Stead, the impending "Americanisation of the world" was to be welcomed as
it "would ensure the continued triumph of the Anglo Saxon race."  The
historian W.K. Hancock observed in 1930 that the demands of 'White
Australia' had become the "indispensable condition of every other
Australian policy."

A broad determination to maintain 'racial' and cultural homogeneity, along
with social isolation from the peoples of the Pacific and Asia, defined
Australian insularity until World War II.  This conflict broke Australia's
isolation and ethnic exclusiveness.  Cautiously at first, postwar
Australian governments opened the nation's borders to growing numbers of
migrants from increasingly varied nations and regions.  Initially, greatly
expanded numbers of migrants from Southern and Eastern Europe entered,
along with almost 200,000 refugees.  This wave of post-war immigrants was
broadly equivalent in composition and social impact to the so-called 'new'
migrants who reached the US from the late nineteenth century. Increasingly,
Australia's post-war immigrants were drawn from Southern and Eastern
Europe, from non-English speaking countries as well as non-Protestant or
non-Christian religious communities.  Before opening its doors to migrants
from Asia, Australia accepted newcomers from over one hundred different
ethnic communities, speaking more than eighty different languages.  From
the mid-1960s the twin pillars of Australian immigration and settlement
policies - preference for Europeans and pressures for assimilation -
crumbled with unexpectedly little resistance.



The introduction of a non-discriminatory immigrant selection policy by
Australia foreshadowed the acceptance of multiculturalism as social policy.
Inherent in the reasons for abandoning its Eurocentric immigration
priorities were equally powerful incentives for Australia to abandon its
efforts to assimilate all ethnic communities into an homogenous national
society.  By the mid-1960s it was obliged to dismantle immigration and
settlement policies built on racist premises which privileged social
homogeneity over diversity.  Few states have undergone ethno-demographic
change that was as rapid or significant as that which transformed post-war
Australia. [Figure 1].  The end of Australia's race-sensitive immigration
restrictions, the marked cultural diversity of new arrivals, and the
faltering embrace of multiculturalism as political ideology and policy were
conditioned by broadly similar forces.  These were both domestic and
international in origin, and linked intimately to developments in the wider
Asia-Pacific.

Struggles to redefine Australian identity in ways that incorporated ethnic
differences were made urgent by the nation's widening separation from
Europe and its consequent need to adjust constructively to the emerging
economic and political realities of Pacific-Asia.  During the 1960s
Australia's rapidly growing trade with Japan and re-evaluation of its
policies on immigration and Aboriginal Affairs became symbols of its
determined efforts to emerge from the shadow of 'White Australia'.  R.G.
Casey, a long-serving Minister for External Affairs in the 1950s, was one
of an increasing number of influential Australians who conceded, however
reluctantly, that their nation's exclusive European character might inhibit
its regional aspirations.  "Even without the threat of communist expansion
from the North", he wrote in Cold War language in 1954: "our position as a
lightly-populated country on the edge of Asia and possessing a high
standard of living and a selective immigration policy, would create
problems enough."  As early as 1964, in words which were to echo
rhetorically in future decades, the Minister for External Affairs in the
last  Menzies cabinet proclaimed: "Friendship with Asia, reciprocal trade,
closer cultural relations and a clearer understanding of Asia and its
peoples, are in the forefront of Australian policy."  Significantly this
observation prefigured the dismantling of 'White Australia' and coincided
with a dramatic shift in Australian trade from the UK to Japan - from
protection by the now declining British Empire to integration in the
expanding economies of Pacific-Asia.  Geo-political realities now meant, as
future Prime Minister Malcolm Fraser commented in 1966, that Australia was
entering "a new era."  Ties of Empire and 'race' patriotism quickly
loosened.

Yet Anglo-Australia's wider re-orientation towards Asia was realized
hesitantly, lagging behind expanded economic relations.  By the early 1970s
almost half of Australia's markets were in Asia, while Japan purchased more
than one third of Australia's exports, and Australia enjoyed favourable
trade balances with all major states in the region.  Not surprisingly,
Australia's policies were now more cooperative, constructed increasingly on
a recognition that economic considerations obliged it to adapt flexibly.
Changes in immigration policy and efforts at cultural engagement emerged as
pivotal issues in this long overdue realignment.

The first cracks in the 'Great White Wall' of restrictive immigration
appeared in 1958 with the end of the infamous Dictation Test.  More
significantly, from 1966 under Menzies successor, Harold Holt, European and
non-European applicants were considered equally and accepted on the basis
of "their ability to integrate" and provide skills useful to Australia's
development.  In practice this policy was far from being
non-discriminatory.  However, it marked an important policy change and,
equally, it was justified publicly as signifying the end of 'White



Australia'.  This rhetoric, if not administrative practice, addressed the
nation's rapidly changing international aspirations.  While still clinging
to its intention to preserve an 'homogenous society', the Holt
administration acknowledged the pragmatic national interests which had
motivated initial immigration reform, when it proclaimed:
Australia's increasing involvement in Asian developments, the rapid growth
of our trade with Asian countries, our participation on a larger scale in
an increasing number of aid projects in the area, the considerable number
of Asian students...in Australia, the expansion of our military effort, the
scale of diplomatic contact, and the growth of tourism to and from the
countries of Asia...made it desirable for Australia to review its
immigration procedures.

Given Australia's changing long-term national interests, 'White Australia'
had become virtually impossible to sustain.  In the United Nations and in
the British Commonwealth a number of Asian states protested the exclusion
of their citizens from Australia.  Within Australia such policies were
understood as bad economics, if not as ethically untenable.  Dyster and
Meredith have noted: "It was bad for business to assist migration from the
other side of the world, while proclaiming that traders from the
neighbourhood were unfit to take up residence."  Domestically the
Immigration Reform Group comprising intellectuals and activists called for
an end to restrictions which amounted to legitimised anti-Asian racism.
Its booklet, Control or Colour Bar? proclaimed: "Our reputation has a stain
on it.  Our standing in Asia - and indeed throughout the world - is
immeasurably reduced in consequence."  In a more temperate statement, Prime
Minister Whitlam told Parliament in 1973, shortly after his government
removed the last discriminatory clauses from its immigration policies:
Just as we have embarked on a determined campaign to restore the Australian
Aborigines to their rightful place in Australian society, we have an
obligation to remove methodically from Australia's laws and practices all
racially discriminatory provisions and from international activities any
hint of suggestion that we favour policies, decrees or resolutions that
seek to differentiate between peoples on the basis of the colour of their
skin.  As an island nation of predominantly European inhabitants situated
on the edge of Asia, we cannot afford the stigma of racialism.
Immigration laws no longer discriminated in any overt form on the basis of
ethnicity or colour.  Non-discrimination in entry requirements also
challenged the nation to develop more tolerant settlement policies than
those embedded in assimilation practices which had confronted more than two
million migrants from South and Eastern Europe who made their home in
Australia from 1947 to 1972.  Thus, from the mid-1970s the celebratory
label of multiculturalism was applied to new settlement policies that
ostensibly tolerated ethnic pluralism while promoting social justice; that
promoted integration not assimilation (provided this occurred "within
carefully defined limits)."  The shift to 'multiculturalism' developed
symbiotically with pressures to open Australia's borders.  Yet hostility to
cultural pluralism, like opposition to immigration reform, never completely
disappeared.  Indeed, it surfaced periodically in emotive disputes over
immigration levels and sources, refugee policies, and in culture-wars
centered on the future of multiculturalism.  However, the view that
Australia should remain 'cohesive', 'undivided', and without 'permanent
minorities' failed to defeat the formal acceptance of cultural pluralism,
just as it had earlier failed to maintain discriminatory immigration laws.

Figure 1

The social implications of the end of 'White Australia' are reflected in
the population census data for 1996.



Population
1996 Census
2nd Generation*
1996 Census

Oceania & Antarctica
   378,100
   246,000

UK & Ireland
1,124,000
1,523,000

Other Europe
1,093,100
1,187,700

Middle East & North Africa
  192,700
   158,800

Asia**
   856,100
   285,900

North America
    75,000
     56,800

Southern & Central American & Caribbean
    75,700
     33,500

Africa (except North Africa)
 107,200
     56,200

* Defined as one or both parents born in the region
** Asia total obtained by adding the three regions Northeast Asia,
Southeast Asia and Southern Asia.

By the early 1990s, almost 40 percent of Australia's population of 18
million were immigrants or children of immigrants.  Approximately half of
those who arrived during the previous decade were from countries in Asia.
The proportion of overseas-born from areas which traditionally had
dominated Australia's immigrant intake-the United Kingdom and Ireland-had
fallen to less than 15 percent.  In the half century to 1995, Australia's
population of eight million more than doubled.  Most of this increase came
directly from immigration - more than one million permanent residents
arrived in each of the four decades from 1950.  Yet it was the increased
social complexity of its population, rather than its numerical growth,
which was the most significant feature, and determinant, of the fundamental
transformation of modern Australia.  Official discourses and practices
centered on multiculturalism stressed from the mid-1980s that Australia's
aspirations depend ultimately on a future shared with its near neighbours
in Pacific-Asia.  In the words of Prime Minister Paul Keating Australia was
no longer "a European enclave in an alien part of the world."  It was no
longer "an uneasy occupant of a vast continent, depending for survival on
great and powerful friends from outside the region."  Contemporary
Australia's interests "all coalesce in the region around us," Keating



concluded in blunt words which predictably disturbed parts of Anglo
Australia: "If we don't succeed in the Asia-Pacific, we succeed nowhere."

Political Economy
World War II, and the extension of US-sponsored economic multilateralism,
punctured Australia's comfortable economic arrangements with the United
Kingdom.  By 1959 the imperial preference scheme was crumbling, and Great
Britain had moved to secure its economic future in the European Economic
Community (EEC, later EU). Two years earlier Australia had signed its first
major bilateral agreement with an Asian power - the Australia-Japan trade
agreement.

Nonetheless Australian foreign economic policy adjusted slowly to a world
in which British 'protection' and imperial preferences would no longer
dictate the dominion's economic planning or success.  Post-war governments
grudgingly accepted that reform of the global economy was essential if
Australia was to arrest its deteriorating terms of trade and declining role
in an increasingly competitive international economy.  Over four decades,
from 1947, Australia's share of total international trade slumped from 2.5
per cent to 1.1 per cent; its ranking in terms of per capita income fell
from third to thirteenth place; and its exports as a percentage of GDP
remained static while exports by most other nations in Pacific Asia grew
rapidly.  Although located conveniently on the geographical edge of the
fast-growing economies of much of East and Southeast Asia, Australian
business and industry initially struggled to benefit from the
transformation of the region.  Finding it difficult to compete in the new
regional environment, Australian governments did realign their state with
the major industrial economy of the Asia-Pacific.  Japan replaced the
United Kingdom in 1969 as the major purchaser of Australian exports, and
Japan became the most important destination for Australia's products
especially those from the mining and agricultural sectors [Figure 2].

Yet if Japan's rapid industrialization compensated Australia for the
collapse of imperial preferences and Britain's withdrawal to the EEC in
1961, the USA also exerted a pronounced influence on Australia's economy
after Bretton Woods.  Australia was aligned more rapidly with the economy
of its powerful Pacific ally than with the proliferating growth centres of
Asia. Australia became a disproportionately important focus of US trade,
investment, technology and popular culture as Washington, too, reoriented
its economy increasingly from Europe and the Atlantic to Asia and the
Pacific.  Within a decade of VJ Day, the USA challenged the UK as the
principal source of investment capital in Australia and the value of its
imports from the US exceeded the value of imports from any other nation.
By the early 1990s it accepted higher levels of US investment than did any
state in the Asia-Pacific.  While Japan remained the principal destination
of Australia's exports, the USA remained the major national source of
overseas capital as well as the nation with which Australia had by far its
most serious imbalance of trade.

Figure 2

Trends in post-war trade (%)

UK Other Japan S and USA
EEC S-E Asia



Exports
1949-1950 39.4 18.9   4.0 11.1   8.2
1959-1960 26.4 18.7 14.4   8.4   8.1
1969-1970 11.8 10.9 25.0   2.3 13.4
1979-1980   5.0   9.3 26.9 13.0 10.8
1989-1990   3.5 10.4 26.1 18.7 10.9

Imports
1949-1950 53.1   6.3   1.3 13.5   9.9
1959-1960 35.7 11.7   4.5 11.3 16.2
1969-1970 21.8 12.8 12.4   6.5 24.9
1979-1980 10.2 13.4 15.6 12.4 22.1
1989-1990   6.5 15.5 19.2 12.1 24.1

The reluctance of the major economies to embrace trade liberalization fully
did not override bipartisan support within Australia for the view that the
nation's long-term economic interests would be best served by adhering to
the principles of liberal international trade and a 'rational' economic
agenda.  Yet throughout the 1980s protracted GATT impasse over agriculture
and divisions between the trade groups centred on the EU, North America and
East Asia were symbols of international rivalry that some commentators
likened to the divisions of the inter-war years.  Multilateralism, as
reflected in the operation of GATT, Strobe Talbott observed, remained
"[t]he imperfect, spluttering engine of globalization." Economic
regionalism persisted despite half a century of negotiations over
multilateralism.  President Bush's New World Order envisaged continued
economic integration and broader political cooperation.  But bilateral
trade disputes, regional economic groupings, and partial liberalization of
trade

persisted into the 1990s - even as the rhetoric of global openness
intensified.

Australia's overriding desire to integrate closely into the region has, on
one level at least, been substantially achieved: by the mid-1990s almost
three-quarters of its total exports flowed to the Asia-Pacific region,
[Figure 3] and APEC anticipated a multilateral regional economic grouping
which eclipsed in importance either the EU or NAFTA.  These developments
intensified Australian government and business optimism that the so-called
Pacific Century would be realized, integrating Australia further into the
deepening prosperity of the region. Equally, it was anticipated that the
Pacific Century would be built on more balanced and reciprocal systems of
multilateral political interactions which might mitigate conflict and
emphasize the shared interests of the diverse members of the region.

Figure 3

Australian Merchandise Imports, Selected Countries and Country Groups 1997-98
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Economic Regionalism
>From the early 1970s government in Australia gave unprecedented emphasis to
resource diplomacy and establishing new markets in Asia, while an embryonic
Pacific Rim (or Pacific Basin) arrangement also won strong support.
Officials claimed (in terms familiar a decade later) that the "economic
future of Australia points inevitably to our strong involvement with Asia."
Foreign Minister Andrew Peacock voiced a now familiar Australian objective.
"Australia can't long delay important decisions as to how it as a nation
is going to relate to the economic development of our near North", he
stated in late 1979; "if we want close political relations with our
neighbours, we must appreciate that we cannot do so while remaining
economically inward-looking and protectionist - economic and political
relations are different sides of the same coin."

Bilateral negotiations to liberalize trade complemented attempts by a
succession of Australian governments from the late 1970s to promote a
formal regional economic arrangement.  In a series of proposals which in
some respects anticipated the formation of APEC a decade later, Australia
embraced the so-called Pacific Rim idea.  Significantly, Japan was also an
enthusiastic supporter of this proposal, as it was to be of APEC.  In broad
terms, the Pacific Rim idea envisaged closer formal economic
interdependence between various states, or groups of states, in the
Asia-Pacific region.  The advanced industrial states, Japan and the USA,
would provide capital, technology and planning; Australia, New Zealand and
Canada would act essentially as sources of foodstuffs, raw materials and



energy; and the developing, so-called cheap labour states of ASEAN and East
Asia would provide manufactured goods.  By the late 1970s the Asia-Pacific
region accounted for almost half of total world GDP.  It was argued that by
exploiting the varied, allegedly complementary resources of countries
throughout this region, the rate of development in the Pacific would
quickly outstrip that of other regional groupings like the EU.  Various
academic and business groups (especially those linked to mining industries)
actively supported the idea, arguing that it capitalized on the existing
interdependence of Pacific Rim countries.  Anticipating the visit by the
Prime Minister of China to Australia in January l 980, Foreign Minister
Peacock announced that he would recommend the government work towards
developing a broad regional consensus on the idea.  "I personally think
that in the eighties we will have a Pacific economic bloc", Peacock
commented: "The academic talk has ended.  We have now moved on to
inter-governmental discussions."

Expanded trading ties between Australia and ASEAN paved the way for closer
and more cooperative regional relations.  In the decade from 1980 the ASEAN
states emerged as a more important market for Australian exports than
either the EC or the US (although as critics of Australia's trading
performance pointed out, its overall share of the fast-growing ASEAN market
remained fairly static).  ASEAN was also crucial to Australia's efforts to
diversify its export base by becoming less reliant on commodities and
winning recognition as a 'clever country'.  From 1987 especially, ASEAN's
purchases of value-added Australian manufactures rose more sharply than
such exports to any other market.  Member nations also became the principal
focus of exports in the fast-growing educational services industry - an
industry worth over $1 billion annually to Australia by 1993.  Immigration
trends complemented this new interdependence.  By the early 1990s
immigrants from Southeast Asia (largely ASEAN states) comprised 40 per cent
of the annual migrant intake into Australia.  Political cooperation also
expanded.  Most importantly, the Hawke government's APEC initiative built
on careful negotiations with the ASEAN states, especially Indonesia as well
as Japan.  Like Australia, these states were keen to expand their voice and
influence in multilateral commercial diplomacy, and were concerned by the
prospect of large exclusive trading groupings or blocs focused on Europe
and North America.

Confronted by a virtual impasse in GATT over continuing high levels of
agricultural protection, the Labor government in 1986 convened in Cairns a
meeting of fourteen countries anxious to bring the giant economies of the
EC, US and Japan into more open multilateral regimes.  The Cairns Groups
was a unique coalition of small and middle powers, from both the 'North'
and the 'South'.  Like many so-called developing countries of the South,
Australia belonged to no trading bloc (other than a bilateral agreement
with neighbouring New Zealand), and its commodity exports were stifled by
barriers and subsidies erected in the major world economies.  The fourteen
states which joined Australia in the Cairns Group attempted to push
multilateral trade negotiations, especially the Uruguay Round, towards
genuine reform of agricultural trade.  By the mid-199Os the Cairns
coalition had won some major concessions under GATT, as barriers to mineral
imports were virtually eliminated and a regime agreed for reducing
agricultural protection.

Changes in the global order did not consistently move towards increased
openness.  While protectionism generally declined, this change coincided in
the 1980s and especially in the early 1990s with a somewhat contradictory
growth in regional groupings and trading blocs.  In addition, uneven
responses by the seven major OECD economies to GATT processes, and the
recurrent eruption of economic nationalism in such conflicts as the EC-US
subsidy disputes of the mid-1980s or ongoing trade disputes between Tokyo



and Washington, undermined progress.  Fearing exclusion from new trading
blocs, in 1989 Australia sponsored the forum for Asia-Pacific Economic
Cooperation (APEC).  However, Canberra was careful to reassure its
neighbours that this initiative did not foreshadow formation of a formal
regional trading bloc.  Rather, like the less conclusive Pacific Rim
initiatives a decade earlier, APEC initially sought to provide both a focus
for resolving regional trade difficulties, and a vehicle for promoting
stronger regional and global commitments to the Uruguay Round of GATT.
While bilateral trade liberalization outpaced multilateral change, by 1994
APEC had committed member states to a specific timetable of trade
liberalization for the Asia-Pacific region.

APEC became a complex institutional symbol of trade liberalization and
regional integration.  Yet Japan and the USA were not fully committed to a
specific timetable for removing barriers - despite decisions taken at the
APEC leaders' conference in 1994.  These decisions anticipated the removal
of obstacles to trade and investment among industrialized members by 2010,
and among developing member states by 2020.  However, some critics argued
that bilateral agreements, along with progress under GATT, might well have
achieved equivalent results more rapidly.  In addition, compliance with
multilateral APEC regimes and timetables was difficult to monitor and even
more difficult to enforce.  To promote unanimous agreement, the Bogor
Declaration was necessarily vague.  "The pace of implementation", it
declared, "will take into account the differing levels of economic
development among APEC economies."   Prime Minister Paul Keating welcomed
APEC in terms which reflected its assumed significance for his nation's
future.  In his words, formation of APEC was "an absolute triumph for the
Asia-Pacific, a triumph for the world trading system, and...a triumph for
Australia."

The Cairns Group and the APEC initiative were, in part at least, exercises
in domestic politics, as they reinforced Labor's argument that Australia's
economic difficulties resulted from its partial integration into a global
order of unequal states, over which it could exert very limited authority.
Yet as reform of the domestic economy and multilateral initiatives implied,
successive Australian governments had since the early 1980s anxiously
sought to influence emerging economic arrangements and geo-political
architecture of the Asia-Pacific.  At the same time, governments
energetically pursued a range of broad initiatives - notably efforts to
reconstruct Cambodia and leadership of a UN force in Timor - by which
Australia sought to confirm that it was unambiguously an independent state,
a constructive partner in the region, and a good international citizen.

Towards the Pacific Century
Ongoing tensions over 'Asia engagement' have not diverted Australian
governments and business groups from increasing fundamental economic
integration with the diverse states of South-East Asia, East Asia and the
Asia-Pacific region generally.  Australia's geography - its location and
abundant natural resources - has joined it reciprocally to this dynamic
region.  Expanded regional trade foreshadowed - and demanded - greater
social and cultural openness.  By the mid-1980s more than half of
Australia's annual immigrant intake came from the diverse nations of
South-East Asia and to a lesser extent East Asia, especially Vietnam, Hong
Kong, the Philippines, Malaysia and China.  More than half of all tourists
to Australia were from Asian societies - more than two million annually, of
which about 800,000 came from Japan.  Today, more than one million
Australian citizens were born in Asia or are the children of parents born
in Asia - about six per cent of the total population.  Almost ninety per
cent of 'overseas' students studying in Australia come from Asian
communities.  An additional index of Australia's regional integration, as
well as its traditional insecurity, lies in the fact that it has formal



defence ties with more nations in Asia than does any other nation.  Prime
Minister John Howard, although remaining a personification of 'old'
Eurocentric values, has nonetheless conceded: "Australia's geography, the
extent of her economic integration with countries of Asia and the human
ties created by the presence in Australia of many Asian migrant
communities, underline the huge scale of Australia's national interests in
the Asian area."

If Australia's location is now valued as a path into Asia, its European
past still qualifies its encounters with the region.  Australia's external
policies, most notably its naive enthusiasm for APEC, as well as its
domestic micro-economic reforms, are geared to link its future to that of
the dramatic changes reshaping the Asia-Pacific.  Referring to Australia's
efforts to engage regionally, Malaysia's Prime Minister, Dr Mahathir
Mohamad has unkindly commented:  "When you were rich, you Australians were
Europeans.  Then you became Americans, when America was rich.  When Asia
gets rich, you become Asians."  While characteristically unsubtle this
claim captured the reorientation of Australia's foreignpolicy as it
attempted to reconcile its interests to the changing post-Cold War
configuration of regional economic power.  In the mid-1990s, Prime Minister
Paul Keating spoke for most liberal Australians when he confirmed his
nation's fundamental reorientation.  "[W]e can't succeed without the world
knowing who we are," he observed "and much as we like and acknowledge the
British institutions we have inherited, we are not British now."  Expanding
links with Asia, Keating concluded, had created in the nation, "a tide of
national renewal."  Expanding bipartisan support for a republic and an end
to residual ties with Great Britain had become a powerful, if belated,
public signal of Australia's efforts to marry domestic change to
international realignment.

However the recent crises disrupting Asia's so-called economic 'miracle',
along with the revival of racism in some sections of Australian society,
have weakened the embrace of an assumed 'Asian future'.  Alarm that the
nation is being 'Asianized' has surfaced in public discourse, although few
informed observers accept Gregory Sheridan's exaggerated assessment that
the reorientation of the nation has led directly "to the Asianisation of
almost every sphere of Australian life."  Those Australians who
self-consciously cling to the nation's so-called 'core values', or 'old
identity' still recoil from the consequences of closer economic and social
interaction with Asia.  In general they assert that the nation's colonial
and post-colonial history as a European settler society, not its
geographical location in the Pacific, must continue to shape its
international links and its social mix.  At its most extreme this view
rejects liberal immigration policies and multiculturalism - which are today
the defining symbols of articulated national identity - while claiming the
need for national cohesion as a barrier to further fragmentation of
Australian identity and social fabric.  Such assertions are forceful echoes
of Australia's racist history, symbolised as late as the 1960s by ties to
Britain, the 'White Australia' Policy and institutional discrimination
against Aboriginal peoples.

Although unable to deny the continuing economic importance of Pacific-Asia,
the current Prime Minister Howard initially pitched his political appeal to
those Anglo-Australians disturbed by cultural and demographic change.  He
has spoken carefully of his "objection to the impression that was sometimes
given in the past that Australia had to pursue an Asia-only policy and
down-grade the weight it gave to associations with Europe and the United
States;" and has concluded in terms welcomed by those reticent about closer
interactions with Asia: "My own view has always been that Australia does
not need to choose between her history and her geography."  Related voices
sought also to reassure conservative opinion by claiming that "turning our



faces to the East does not necessitate turning our backs on the West."  Yet
such rhetoric, while arguably politically astute, has done little more than
slow the inexorable transformation of Australia's place in the world and
the accompanying transformation of its domestic life.  National interests,
not cultural nostalgia, remain the driving force in Australia's foreign
policy.  The words of the progressive Foreign Minister in the Keating
government, Gareth Evans, rhetorically capture the fundamental shift in
Australia's world view: Is Australia to be "forever seen as a European
outpost, a kind of cultural misfit trapped by geography in an alien
environment?  Or are we to recognize that Australia's future lies
inevitably in the Asia-Pacific region - that this is where we live and must
survive strategically and economically, and where we must find a place and
role if we are to develop our full potential as a nation."

As the nation moved from hesitantly encountering Asia to seeking deeper
reciprocal linkages with the region, conservative voices were eclipsed, if
not silenced.  Despite residual ethnocentricism in some quarters, there
emerged a powerful national discourse which celebrated Australia's
engagement with the Asia-Pacific, along with the nation's increasing
diversity and multiculturalism.  Most educated liberal Australians and
business interests still welcome the possibilities presented by the 'new
Asia' and the Pacific Century, while some conservatives continue to
distrust the prospects of a nation less anchored to its Anglo-European
past.  Australia's population, cultural forms, external ties and
educational priorities are increasingly informed by accelerating links with
the states and peoples of Pacific-Asia.  While contemporary Australia is
significantly touched by this reorientation, it remains culturally and
socially very separate from this diverse region.

End notes not included.  Available from author, email: R.Bell@unsw.edu.au
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